Sources

Chapter 1 - The Girl from the Brick House

- Judson Isaac Tolman Biography, recorded and typed by Lova Tolman Watts, Familysearch.org
- 2. Phoebe Emerett Bates Tolman Autobiography, Written Feb 18, 1947, Familysearch.org
- 3. A Brief History of Royal Clifford Tolman and Goldie Adams, Familysearch.org
- 4. Phoebe Emerett Bates Tolman Autobiography, Written Feb 18, 1947, Familysearch.org
- 5. Phoebe Emerett Bates Tolman Autobiography, Written Feb 18, 1947, Familysearch.org
- 6. Judson Isaac Tolman Biography, recorded and typed by Lova Tolman Watts, Familysearch.org
- 7. A Brief History of Royal Clifford Tolman and Goldie Adams, Familysearch.org
- 8. Phoebe Emerett Bates Tolman Autobiography, Written Feb 18, 1947, Familysearch.org
- 9. A Brief History of Royal Clifford Tolman and Goldie Adams, Familysearch.org
- 10. Phoebe Emerett Bates Tolman Autobiography, Written Feb 18, 1947, Familysearch.org
- 11. Phoebe Emerett Bates Tolman Autobiography, Written Feb 18, 1947, Familysearch.org
- 12. Life History Notes written by Loa Clark, 1942
- 13. Judson Isaac Tolman Biography, recorded and typed by Lova Tolman Watts, Familysearch.org
- 14. Judson Isaac Tolman Biography, recorded and typed by Lova Tolman Watts, Familysearch.org
- 15. Phoebe Emerett Bates Tolman Autobiography, Written Feb 18, 1947, Familysearch.org
- Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 17. Life History Notes written by Loa Clark, 1942
- 18. Phoebe Emerett Bates Tolman Autobiography, Written Feb 18, 1947, Familysearch.org
- 19. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org

- 20. Life History Notes written by Loa Clark, 1942
- 21. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 22. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 23. Judson Isaac Tolman Biography, recorded and typed by Lova Tolman Watts, Familysearch.org
- 24. Three Stories of Childhood, by Loa Clark
- 25. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 26. Phoebe Emerett Bates Tolman Autobiography, Written Feb 18, 1947, Familysearch.org
- 27. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 28. A Brief History of Royal Clifford Tolman and Goldie Adams, Familysearch.org
- 29. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 30. (Familysearch.org has 1915 listed for Loa's baptism, but it makes no sense that she would have been baptized when she was 9. Her family was extremely active in the Church. So I think she was baptized when she was age 8 in 1914).
- 31. Life History Notes written by Loa Clark, 1942
- 32. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 33. Letter from Loa to Bion and Lucille, written ca. 1980
- 34. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 35. Life History Notes written by Loa Clark, 1942
- 36. Life History Notes written by Loa Clark, 1942
- 37. Letter from Loa to Bion and Lucille, written ca. 1980
- 38. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 39. Life History Notes written by Loa Clark, 1942
- 40. Letter from Loa to Bion and Lucille, written ca. 1980
- 41. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 42. Letter from Loa to Bion and Lucille, written ca. 1980
- 43. Life History Notes written by Loa Clark, 1942
- 44. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.

- 45. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 46. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 47. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 48. Life History Notes written by Loa Clark, 1942
- 49. Life History Notes written by Loa Clark, 1942
- 50. Life History Notes written by Loa Clark, 1942
- 51. Life History Notes written by Loa Clark, 1942
- 52. A Brief History of Royal Clifford Tolman and Goldie Adams, Familysearch.org
- 53. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 54. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 55. Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes; and Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 56. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 57. Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 58. Phoebe Emerett Bates Tolman Autobiography, Written Feb 18, 1947, Familysearch.org

Chapter 2 - A Tolman Goes to College

- Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 2. Letter from Loa to Bion and Lucille, written ca. 1980
- 3. Wikipedia "The Pike" http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/The_Pike
- 4. Letter from Loa to Bion and Lucille, written ca. 1980
- 5. Letter from Loa to Bion and Lucille, written ca. 1980
- 6. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 7. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 8. Letter from Loa to Bion and Lucille, written ca. 1980
- 9. Letter from Loa to Bion and Lucille, written ca. 1980
- 10. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 11. Letter from Loa to Bion and Lucille, written ca. 1980

- 12. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 13. A Brief History of Royal Clifford Tolman and Goldie Adams, Familysearch.org
- 14. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 15. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 16. Wikipedia "The 1918 Flu Pandemic" http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/1918_flu_pandemic
- 17. Three Stories of Childhood, by Loa Clark
- 18. Letter from Loa to Bion and Lucille, written ca. 1980
- 19. Judson Isaac Tolman Biography, recorded and typed by Lova Tolman Watts, Familysearch.org
- 20. A Brief History of Royal Clifford Tolman and Goldie Adams, Familysearch.org
- 21. Letter from Loa to Bion and Lucille, written ca. 1980
- 22. Judson Isaac Tolman Biography, recorded and typed by Lova Tolman Watts, Familysearch.org, and Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 23. A Brief History of Royal Clifford Tolman and Goldie Adams, Familysearch.org
- 24. A Brief History of Royal Clifford Tolman and Goldie Adams, Familysearch.org
- 25. Three Stories of Childhood, by Loa Clark
- 26. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 27. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 28. Judson Isaac Tolman Biography, recorded and typed by Lova Tolman Watts, Familysearch.org
- 29. A Brief History of Royal Clifford Tolman and Goldie Adams, Familysearch.org
- 30. R.L.Polk & Co's Salt Lake City Directory—1924, page 973; and Letter from Loa to Bion and Lucille, written ca. 1980
- 31. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 32. A Brief History of Royal Clifford Tolman and Goldie Adams, Familysearch.org
- 33. Roma Tolman, "Utah, Salt Lake County Death Records, 1908-1949" https://familysearch.org/pal:/MM9.1.1/NQ4J-HD8
- 34. Judson Isaac Tolman Biography, recorded and typed by Lova Tolman Watts, Familysearch.org

- 35. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 36. A Brief History of the Life of Loa Hutchings, written sometime between 1971-1992.
- 37. Autobiography of Bion Tolman, recorded Dec 1976, Familysearch.org
- 38. A Brief History of the Life of Loa Hutchings, written sometime between 1971-1992.
- 39. A Brief History of the Life of Loa Hutchings, written sometime between 1971-1992.
- 40. Wikipedia, "Female Education in the United States" http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Female_education_in_the_United_States
- 41. Albion Campus Retreat, History, Albion State Normal School, http://albioncampusretreat.com/history.html
- 42. Loa Tolman, Personal Record, Important Events, "School Teaching"
- 43. Loa Tolman, Personal Record, Important Events, "Church Service"
- 44. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 45. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 46. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u> "Myral Gillispie Clark", written by Margene Remund (daughter), June 23, 1996
 - ["The Doll Dance" song can easily be found on YouTube.com]
- 47. Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes

Chapter 3 - The Runt

- 1. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u>, "Charles Rich Clark" by Ellsworth M. Clark
- 2. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u>, "Charles Rich Clark" by Ellsworth M. Clark
- Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966, "Life of Marion Charles Clark"
- 4. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966,</u> "Charles Rich Clark" by Ellsworth M. Clark
- 5. Annie Waldron Clark, <u>A Diary and Life History of Mr. and Mrs.</u> Charles R. Clark and Family, 1887-1927

- 6. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u>, "Charles Rich Clark" by Ellsworth M. Clark
- 7. Annie Waldron Clark, <u>A Diary and Life History of Mr. and Mrs. Charles R. Clark and Family</u>, 1887-1927
- 8. Annie Waldron Clark, <u>A Diary and Life History of Mr. and Mrs. Charles R. Clark and Family</u>, 1887-1927
- 9. Annie Waldron Clark, <u>A Diary and Life History of Mr. and Mrs. Charles R. Clark and Family</u>, 1887-1927
- 10. A Brief History of Carlos W. Clark, included in document entitled, "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978"
- 11. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u>, "Life of Marion Charles Clark"
- 12. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u>, "Charles Rich Clark" by Ellsworth M. Clark
- 13. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u>, "Charles Rich Clark" by Ellsworth M. Clark
- 14. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 15. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u>, "Charles Rich Clark" by Ellsworth M. Clark
- 16. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964 and "Dan Heiner" Familysearch.org
- 17. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u>, "Wallace Rich Clark" helped by Colleen Steed Peterson
- 18. Services for Sister Annie Elizabeth Clark, Sept 1936
- 19. A Brief History of Carlos W. Clark, included in document entitled, "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978"
- 20. A Brief History of Carlos W. Clark, included in document entitled, "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978"
- 21. Ella's Contribution, included in document entitled, "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978"
- 22. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u>, "Lela Clark Lamb" by Lorena Lamb Lambert, and <u>Charles Rich Clark Family</u> Histories Reunion 1966, "Carlos Waldron Clark"
- 23. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u>, "Lela Clark Lamb" by Lorena Lamb Lambert

- 24. Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 25. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u>, "Carlos Waldron Clark"
- 26. A Brief History of Carlos W. Clark, included in document entitled, "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978"
- 27. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u>, "Carlos Waldron Clark"
- 28. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u>, "Wallace Rich Clark" helped by Colleen Steed Peterson
- 29. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u>, "Lela Clark Lamb" by Lorena Lamb Lambert
- 30. "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978"
- 31. Ella's Contribution, included in document entitled, "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978"
- 32. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, July 13th Page
- 33. Ella's Contribution, included in document entitled, "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978"
- 34. "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978"
- 35. "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978"
- 36. "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978" and <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u> "Myral Gillispie Clark", written by Margene Remund (daughter), June 23, 1996
- 37. "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978"
- 38. Annie Waldron Clark, <u>A Diary and Life History of Mr. and Mrs. Charles R. Clark and Family, 1887-1927</u>, page 92.
- 39. Annie Waldron Clark, <u>A Diary and Life History of Mr. and Mrs. Charles R. Clark and Family, 1887-1927</u>, page 93.
- 40. Annie Waldron Clark, <u>A Diary and Life History of Mr. and Mrs. Charles R. Clark and Family, 1887-1927</u>, page 94.
- 41. "Jewel Tea Company" National Autumn leaf Collectors' Club http://www.nalcc.org/jewelTeaCompany.php
- 42. Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes

Chapter 4 - Mountain Music Man

- 1. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u>, "Memories of Gladys Clark Crandall"
- 2. US Federal Census 1920
- 3. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966,</u> "Carlos Waldron Clark"
- 4. Charles Rich Clark Journal, July 24, 1920 and July 11, 18, 25, 26, 1920
- 5. Myral Photo Album 1920, and Charles Rich Clark Journal, July 11, 18, 25, 26, 1920
- 6. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u>, "Ella Clark Black"
- 7. Charles Rich Clark Journal, September 24, 1920
- 8. Annie Waldron Clark, <u>A Diary and Life History of Mr. and Mrs. Charles R. Clark and Family</u>, 1887-1927, pages 103-107.
- 9. Annie Waldron Clark, <u>A Diary and Life History of Mr. and Mrs. Charles R. Clark and Family, 1887-1927</u>, page 107.
- 10. Annie Waldron Clark, <u>A Diary and Life History of Mr. and Mrs. Charles R. Clark and Family</u>, 1887-1927, page 107.
- 11. "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978"
- Brigham Young College Bulletin, Catalogue 1922-1923, published June 1922 by the college. Myral's graduation, p 94 (p367 of website catalogue)
 https://archive.org/details/cataloguewith1924brig>
- 13. Ella's Contribution, included in document entitled, "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978"
- 14. "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978"
- 15. "A Short History of Grandpa Benjamin Waldron"
- 16. Myral Sterling 4 Column Book, "Teaching Experience (M.G.C.)" page 56.
- 17. "Pianist Joins Musical Group" <u>Honolulu Star Bulletin</u>, Friday, April 10, 1931 and Myral Photo Album 1923
- 18. Jim's Photo Page of Utah Hikes, Ogden Canyon http://www.utahhikes.net/oldogden/oldogden.shtml
- 19. <u>Brigham Young College Bulletin</u>, Catalogue 1922-1923, published June 1922 by the college.

- 20. Myral Sterling 4 Column Book, "Teaching Experience (M.G.C.)" page 56.
- 21. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964
- 22. "Pianist Joins Musical Group" <u>Honolulu Star Bulletin</u>, Friday, April 10, 1931 and Myral Photo Album 1923
- 23. Myral Diary, 1923.
- 24. Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 25. Myral Photo Book, 1925
- 26. Myral Photo Book, 1925
- 27. "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978"
- 28. Myral Sterling 4 Column Book, "Teaching Experience (M.G.C.)" page 56.
- 29. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u> "Myral Gillispie Clark", written by Margene Remund (daughter), June 23, 1996
- 30. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 31. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, August 1, 1927
- 32. Myral letter to Loa, Feb 21, 1929
- 33. Myral Photo Album, 1927
- 34. Myral Photo Album, 1927
- 35. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 36. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 37. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 38. Myral letter to Loa, from Victor, ID, undated Tuesday in 1928-1929 school year.
- 39. Myral letter to Loa, from Victor, ID, Oct 30, 1928.
- 40. Myral letter to Loa, from Victor, ID, Jan 2, 1929.
- 41. Myral letter to Loa, from Victor, ID, Oct 30, 1928.
- 42. Myral letter to Loa, from Driggs, ID, Feb 23, 1929.
- 43. Myral letter to Loa, from Victor, ID, Oct 30, 1928.
- 44. Myral letter to Loa, from Morgan, UT, May 27, 1929.
- 45. Myral letter to Loa, from Victor, ID, Nov 6, 1928.
- 46. Myral letter to Loa, from Victor, ID, Jan 2, 1929.
- 47. Myral letter to Loa, from Victor, ID, Nov 6, 1928.
- 48. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.

Chapter 5 - Life Together

1. Myral Photo Album, 1929.

- 2. Letter from Loa to Bion and Lucille, written ca. 1980.
- 3. Alfred McCune Home, Wikipedia, http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Alfred_McCune_Home
- 4. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 5. Myral letter to Loa, from Driggs, ID, Feb 23, 1929.
- 6. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 7. Myral Sterling 4 Column Book, "Teaching Experience (M.G.C.)" p. 56 and "Loa T. Clark" p. 58.
- 8. US Federal Census, 1930.
- 9. "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978"
- 10. "The Boyhood Days of Myral Gillespie Clark, written by Carlos W. Clark. Feb 6, 1978"
- 11. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 12. A Brief History of the Life of Loa Hutchings, written sometime between 1971-1992.
- 13. Myral Diary, 1930.

Chapter 6 - Aloha

- List of United States Citizens, S.S. Calawaii Sailing from Wilmington, CAL., Aug. 23rd, 1930, Arriving at Port of Honolulu, T.H. Aug. 30th, 1930
- 2. Los Angeles Steamship Co. Passenger's Identification Check, Aug 23, 1930, in Myral Scrapbook.
- 3. "Hollywood to Honolulu Filming Aboard the SS Calawaii in 1932" Cruising the Past.
 - http://cruiselinehistory.com/hollywood-to-honolulu-filming-aboard-the-ss-calawaii-in-1932/
- "S.S. Calawaii", Huntington Digital Library.
 http://hdl.huntington.org/cdm/ref/collection/p9539coll1/id/13331
- 5. Passenger List Los Angeles-Hawaii Service, in Myral Scrapbook
- At Sea On Board S.S. Calawaii, "Gymkhana Programme," in <u>Myral Scrapbook</u>
- 7. "Castle Murphy," Mormon Missionary Diaries, Harold B. Lee Library, by Jeffrey S. Hardy http://lib.byu.edu/collections/mormon-missionary-diaries/about/diarists/castle-murphy/
- 8. Myral Diary, 1930.

- 9. "Labor Conditions in the Territory of Hawaii, 1929-1930"

 <u>Handbook of Labor Statistics, Issues 541-544</u> by United States,
 Bureau of Labor Statistics.
 -
- 10. A Brief History of the Life of Loa Hutchings, written sometime between 1971-1992.
- 11. Myral Diary, 1930.
- 12. Myral Diary, 1930.
- 13. Myral Diary, 1930.
- 14. Myral Diary, 1930.
- 15. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 16. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, May 26, 1941.
- 17. Loa Tolman, Personal Record, Important Events, "School Teaching"
- 18. Eulogy for Loa Hutchings, by Robert Clark, Nov 1992.
- 19. Myral Diary, May 29, 1933.
- 20. Woolley, J. Frank, "Reminiscences of the Construction of the Honolulu Tabernacle," Mormon Pacific Historical Society. https://ojs.lib.byu.edu/spc/index.php/MPHS/article/view/1706/1667
- 21. "Utahn Attends Hawaiian School" newspaper article from Logan, UT in Myral Scrapbook.
- 22. "Pianist Joins Musical Group" <u>Honolulu Star Bulletin</u>, Friday, April 10, 1931
- 23. "Myral G. Clark" handwritten, numbered notes by Loa Clark.
- 24. Various graduation programs, in Myral Scrapbook.
- 25. Britsch, R. Lanier, "The Church in Hawaii" BYU Harold B. Lee Library.
 - http://eom.byu.edu/index.php/Hawaii,_the_Church_in
- 26. "Laie Hawaii Temple" Temples of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints. http://www.ldschurchtemples.com/laie/
- 27. Loa Tolman, Personal Record, Important Events, "Church Service"
- 28. Sacrament Service program, in Myral Scrapbook.

- 29. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, July 21, 1940.
- 30. Dinner Menu, 1933, in Myral Scrapbook.
- 31. Myral Diary, Oct 30, 1932.
- 32. Myral Diary, Aug 23, 1934.
- 33. Myral Diary, 1936
- 34. Myral Diary, Oct 19, 1933.
- 35. Myral Diary, Aug 17, 1934.
- 36. Charles Rich Clark, last letter to Myral and Loa, Aug 28, 1933.
- 37. Myral Diary, 1933.
- 38. Loa, letter to Emerett Tolman. Only 2 undated pages exist.
- 39. Myral Diaries, 1932, 1933.
- 40. Myral Diary, Jan 21, 1933.
- 41. Myral Diary, Jan 25, 1933.
- 42. Myral Diary, Jan 26, 1933.
- 43. Myral Diary, 1933.
- 44. Emerett letter to Loa, Nov 28, 1933.
- 45. J.I. letter to Loa, June 11, 1933.
- 46. Myral Diary, 1933.
- 47. "Depression Diversions: FDR and Shirley Temple Visit the Islands" The Hawaiian Historical Society. https://www.hawaiianhistory.org/time-capsules/daily-life/depression-diversions-fdr-and-shirley-temple-visit-the-islands/
- 48. Myral Diary, 1933.
- List or Manifest of Outward-Bound Passengers, SS Lurline Voyage 46, Passengers sailing from Honolulu, Hawaii, April 27, 1935, Bound for Port of Los Angeles Harbor, California, April 2nd, 1935.
- 50. Myral letter to Loa, May 3, 1934.
- 51. Myral Diary, May 8, 1933.
- 52. Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 53. Loa letter to Myral, June 3, 1935.
- 54. Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 55. Loa letter to Myral, June 3, 1935.
- 56. Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 57. Loa letter to Myral, May 28, 1935.

- 58. Loa letter to Myral, June 3, 1935.
- 59. Myral Diary, May 3, 1935.
- 60. Myral letter to Loa, June 6, 1935.
- 61. Myral letter to Loa, June 6, 1935.
- 62. Myral letter to Loa, May 17, 1935.
- 63. Myral letter to Loa, June 6, 1935.
- 64. Myral letter to Loa, June 12, 1935.
- 65. Britsch, R. Lanier, "The Church in Hawaii" BYU Harold B. Lee Library.
 - http://eom.byu.edu/index.php/Hawaii,_the_Church_in
- 66. Myral Diary, 1935.
- 67. Myral Diary, 1935, and Myral Photo Albums, 1935.
- 68. Myral Diary, 1935.
- 69. <u>Charles Rich Clark Family Histories Reunion 1966</u>, "Wallace Rich Clark" helped by Colleen Steed Peterson
- 70. Myral Diary, 1935.

Chapter 7 - A House and a Harbor

- Wallace Clark Radiogram to Myral Clark, in <u>Myral Scrapbook</u>, Sept 22, 1936.
- 2. Myral letter to Loa, June 5, 1935.
- 3. Canna apartment contract, 1935. and Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 4. Wallace Clark Radiogram to Myral Clark, in <u>Myral Scrapbook</u>, Sept 22, 1936.
- 5. Myral Diary, 1936.
- 6. Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 7. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- "Hawaii's Own Community Sing" <u>The Honolulu Advertiser</u>, Oct. 17, 1937. and <u>Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964</u>, July 17, 1939; July 29, 1940; Dec 23, 1940.
- 9. <u>Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964</u>, Sept 7, 1938.
- 10. "New Orchestra for Royal Hawaiian Hotel" <u>The Honolulu Advertiser</u>, Sun Sept 4, 1938.
- 11. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Nov 5, 1938.
- 12. Myral Scrapbook

- 13. "History 1870-1890s" YMCA < http://www.ymca.net/history/1870-1890s.html>
- 14. Myral Scrapbook
- 15. Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 16. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 17. Woolley, J. Frank, "Reminiscences of the Construction of the Honolulu Tabernacle," Mormon Pacific Historical Society.
 https://ojs.lib.byu.edu/spc/index.php/MPHS/article/view/17
 06/1667> and "Honolulu Stake Tabernacle" Wikipedia.
 http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/User:Doncram/Honolulu_Stake_Tabernacle>
- 18. "5,000 Attend Mormon Church Luau" <u>The Honolulu Advertiser</u>, Oct 30, 1938.
- 19. Myral Diary, 1938.
- 20. "Our History" E.K. Fernandez Shows. < http://www.ekfernandez.com/company/history.asp>
- 21. "New LDS Center Rising" <u>The Honolulu Advertiser</u>. (dated ripped off)
- 22. "New LDS Center Rising" <u>The Honolulu Advertiser</u>. (dated ripped off)
- 23. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Aug 6, 1941.
- 24. "4. The Last Tabernacle: A Refuge in Oahu." BYU Religious Studies Center" http://rsc.byu.edu/archived/regional-studies-latter-day-saint-church-history/4-last-tabernacle-refuge-oahu
- 25. Loa Tolman Patriarchal Blessing, Nov 1927.
- 26. Loa letter to Inez and Eldred Waldron, ca. July, 1988.
- 27. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Oct 18, 1939.
- 28. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Nov 23, 1939; Dec 25, 1939.
- 29. Letter from Emerett to Loa, Salt Lake City, June 6, 1940.
- 30. Letter from Emerett to Loa, Jan 1, 1941.
- 31. Emerett scribbled this in pencil on the back of a letter from Loa to Emerett dated Sept 8, 1941.
- 32. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 33. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 34. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 35. Myral Photo Album, 1940.

- 36. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 37. "Blackouts" May 18, 1939, in Myral Scrapbook.
- 38. Loa Clark "Recollections of Pearl Harbor", 1953.
- 39. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Dec 7, 1941.
- 40. Loa Clark "Recollections of Pearl Harbor", 1953.
- 41. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 42. Margene Remund, "Pearl Harbor Recollections," Oct 1998.
- 43. Robert Clark eulogy of Loa Hutchings. and Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 44. <u>Idaho Evening Times</u>, Twin Falls Idaho, Dec 16, 1941.
- 45. Margene Remund, "Pearl Harbor Recollections," Oct 1998.
- 46. "Charm of Hawaii Is Described To Soroptimists By Mrs. Clark" San Luis Obispo, <u>CA Telegram-Tribune</u>, Feb 26, 1945.
- 47. Margene Remund, "Pearl Harbor Recollections," Oct 1998.
- 48. "Pearl Harbor Attack 21 Year Ago Today" a San Luis Obispo newspaper, Dec 7, 1962.
- 49. Margene Remund, "Pearl Harbor Recollections," Oct 1998.
- 50. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Feb 6, 1943.
- 51. "Charm of Hawaii Is Described To Soroptimists By Mrs. Clark" San Luis Obispo, <u>CA Telegram-Tribune</u>, Feb 26, 1945.
- 52. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Aug 25, 1942.
- 53. Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 54. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Feb 14, 1943.
- 55. Margene Remund, "Pearl Harbor Recollections," Oct 1998.
- 56. Interview of Robert Clark, by Charlotte Clark, March 2008.
- 57. List or Manifest of Outward-Bound Passengers, S.S. Republic, Sailing from Honolulu T.H., June 4, 1943, Bound for Port of The Mainland.
- 58. "USS Republic (AP-33)" Wikipedia http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/USS_Republic_%28AP-33%29
- 59. Interview of Robert Clark, by Charlotte Barnes, March 2008.
- 60. Margene Remund, "Pearl Harbor Recollections," Oct 1998. and Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 61. Interview of Robert Clark, by Charlotte Barnes, March 2008.
- 62. Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes

- 63. Myral Diary, 1943.
- 64. Letter from Loa to Myral, July 6th & 8th, 1943.
- 65. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, June 10, 1943.
- 66. Letter from Myral to Loa, Dec 5, 1943.
- 67. Letter from Myral to Loa, Dec 5, 1943.
- 68. Letter from Myral to Loa, Dec 5, 1943.
- 69. Letter from Myral to Loa, March 19, 1944.
- 70. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, May 15, 1944).
- 71. Myral Scrapbook
- 72. Interview of Robert Clark, by Charlotte Barnes, March 2008.
- 73. Robert Clark, notes about Pearl Harbor.
- 74. Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 75. Letter from Loa to Myral, July 6, 1943.
- 76. Loa Tolman, Personal Record, Important Events, "Church Service"
- 77. Letter from Loa to Myral July 6, 1943.
- 78. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, June 15, 1944.
- 79. Myral Diary, 1944.
- 80. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, June 9, 1944.
- 81. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, June 25, 1944.
- 82. List or Manifest of Outward-Bound Passengers, S.S. Permanente, Passengers sailing from Honolulu, Hawaii, July 9, 1944, Bound for Port of Mainland.
- 83. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, July 13, 1944.
- 84. Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 85. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Aug, 1944.
- 86. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Aug 31, 1944.

Chapter 8 - California Clarks

- 1. <u>Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964</u>, Sept 2, 1944.
- 2. Loa letter to Inez and Eldred Waldron, ca. July, 1988.
- 3. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 4. Myral Diary, 1945.
- 5. "Charm of Hawaii Is Described To Soroptimists By Mrs. Clark" San Luis Obispo, <u>CA Telegram-Tribune</u>, Feb 26, 1945.

- 6. "Hawaiian Flowers Described at Garden Section" Weds, July 12, 1950.
- 7. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 8. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 9. Loa letter to Laura, Feb 16, 1986.
- 10. "Sayings of our Children Taken from Myral's Diary"
- 11. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 12. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Jan 20, 1946.
- 13. Myral Sterling 4 Column Book, "Teaching Experience (M.G.C.)" page 56. and "Myral Clark's dedication to teaching is recalled" <u>SLO Telegram-Tribune</u>, Wed Oct 7, 1964.
- 14. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Jan 14, 1946.
- 15. Loa letter to unknown, dated perhaps 1959.
- 16. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 17. Myral Diary, 1958.
- 18. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 19. "Checking ACE Plans" San Luis Obispo County, <u>CA Telegram-Tribune</u> Tues May 20, 1958, page 4.
- 20. Myral Sterling 4 Column Book, "Credit Earned for Increment" page 52.
- 21. "Piano Pupils Are Presented In Summer School Recital" newspaper article 1949, in <u>Myral Scrapbook</u>.
- 22. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 23. The Methodist Church was at Pacific and Morro Streets, with Edwin E. Krapf as minister. <u>Myral Scrapbook</u> and Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 24. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Jun 18, 1945 and Aug 10, 1945.
- 25. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 26. Myral Diary, 1950.
- 27. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Dec 31, 1962.
- 28. Eulogy for Loa Hutchings, by Robert Clark, Nov 1992.

- 29. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 30. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 31. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Aug 17, 1962.
- 32. Myral Diary, 1958.
- 33. "Mrs. Loa Clark to Retire After 20 Years of Teaching", newspaper article, 1971.
- 34. A Brief History of Royal Clifford Tolman and Goldie Adams, Familysearch.org
- 35. Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 36. Interview with Margene Remund, March 23, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes
- 37. Loa Tolman, Personal Record, Important Events, "School Teaching"
- 38. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Sept 13, 1954.
- 39. Loa Tolman, Personal Record, Important Events, "School Teaching"
- 40. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 41. Myral Diary, 1954. In 1954, Loa's address was 387 E. San Fernando, San Jose CA.
- 42. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
 and Wikipedia, "California Polytechnic State University"
 http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/California_Polytechnic_State_Un
- iversity#Female_admissions>
 43. Loa Tolman, Personal Record, Important Events, "School
- Teaching"
- 44. Back of photo of Delta Kappa Gamma reunion in 1979.
- 45. The Monday Club http://themondayclubslo.org/
- 46. "Ingrid Nelson, Child Pianist, Entertains Monday Music Club." March 28, 1950, in Myral Scrapbook.
- 47. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Feb 18, 1952.
- 48. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 49. "Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints" newspaper article no date, in, in <u>Myral Scrapbook.</u>

- "LDS Retiring Bishopric Feted" newspaper article, 16 Dec 1955, in <u>Myral Scrapbook</u>. and "Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints" newspaper article no date, in, in <u>Myral Scrapbook</u>.
- 51. "LDS Retiring Bishopric Feted" newspaper article, 16 Dec 1955, in Myral Scrapbook.
- 52. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Dec 22, 1940.
- 53. "Long illness claims life of S.L.O. music teacher" <u>SLO Telegram</u> <u>Tribune</u> Sat Oct 3, 1964.
- 54. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 55. Myral Diary, 1953.
- 56. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 57. In Myral Scrapbook.
- 58. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 59. Myral Diary, 1954.
- 60. Loa Tolman, Personal Record, Important Events, "Church Service"
- 61. Loa Tolman Patriarchal Blessing, Nov 1927.
- 62. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, July 6, 1939.
- 63. "Los Angeles California Temple" Temples of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints
 http://www.ldschurchtemples.com/losangeles/
- 64. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, March 11, 1956.
- 65. Myral Sterling 4 Column Book
- 66. Myral Diary, 1961.
- 67. Myral Diary
- 68. Cornejo, AnnMarie. "Earthquake retrofit work in SLO nearly done" The Tribune Oct 6, 2013. http://www.sanluisobispo.com/2013/10/06/2721251/earthquake-retrofit-work-inslo.html
- 69. SLO Chapel dedication services program
- 70. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, June 23, 1960.
- 71. SLO Chapel dedication services program
- 72. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 73. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.

- 74. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 75. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 76. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 77. Myral Diary, July 13, 1951.
- 78. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 79. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Aug 8, 1962.
- 80. Myral Diary, 1954 diary.
- 81. Wikipedia, "Hawaii Admission Act" http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Hawaii_Admission_Act
- 82. Myral "National" Diary 1937-1964, Feb 2, 1959.
- 83. Interview of Robert Clark, by Charlotte Clark, March 2008.
- 84. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 85. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 86. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 87. Letter from Loa to Bion and Lucille, written ca. 1980
- 88. Letter from Loa to Robert, October 6, 1964.
- 89. Myral Clark, Patriarchal Blessing, given by Ezra T. Clark, 1901.

Chapter 9 - Grandma Loa

- 1. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 2. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 3. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 4. Oral Autobiographical Sketch of Loa Hutchings, recorded 1991.
- 5. "Mrs. Loa Clark to Retire After 20 Years of Teaching", newspaper article, 1971.
- 6. "Mrs. Loa Clark to Retire After 20 Years of Teaching", newspaper article, 1971.
- 7. Loa letter to Laura, Feb 16, 1986.
- 8. Gilbert Alden Hutchings obituary, Fresno Bee, Nov 11, 2005.

- 9. Loa letter to Laura, Feb 16, 1986.
- 10. Eulogy for Loa Hutchings, by Robert Clark, Nov 1992.
- 11. Eulogy for Loa Hutchings, by Robert Clark, Nov 1992.
- 12. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 13. Gilbert Alden Hutchings obituary, Fresno Bee, Nov 11, 2005.
- 14. Loa Tolman, Personal Record, Important Events, "Church Service"
- 15. Letter from Loa to June, Sept 12, 1959.
- 16. Interview with Dick Clark, Dec 31, 2013, conducted by Charlotte Barnes.
- 17. Eulogy for Loa Hutchings, by Robert Clark, Nov 1992.
- 18. Eulogy for Loa Hutchings, by Robert Clark, Nov 1992.